NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

LIFE INSURANCE & FINANCIAL PLANNING COMMITTEE

LAS VEGAS, NEVADA
NOVEMBER 15, 2007
DRAFT MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Life Insurance & Financial Planning Committee met at the Rio All-Suite Hotel & Casino in Las Vegas, Nevada, on Thursday, November 15, 2007, at 2:45 p.m.

Rep. Michael Ripley of Indiana, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:


Rep. Pat Patterson, FL

Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY

Sen. Ralph Hudgens, GA

Sen. James Seward, NY
Sen. Ruth Teichman, KS

Rep. George Keiser, ND

Rep. Ronald Crimm, KY

Sen. Keith Faber, OH 

Rep. Robert Damron, KY

Sen. Jake Corman, PA
Rep. Dennis Keene, KY

Rep. Robert Godshall, PA
Sen. Robert Dearing, MS

Rep. Larry Taylor, TX 

Assem. William Barclay, NY

Rep. Virginia Milkey, VT



Other legislators present were: 

Rep. Tom Buford, KY

Rep. Hubert Vo, TX


Sen. Joseph Crisco, CT

Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs and Education


MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its July 19, 2007, meeting in Seattle, Washington.
PRINCIPLES-BASED APPROACHES FOR LIFE INSURANCE RESERVING

Dave Sandberg, representing the American Academy of Actuaries (AAA), updated Committee members on joint AAA and National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) efforts to establish a new principles-based reserving system.  He said that similar efforts were occurring in Europe, pointing to a widespread desire to modernize financial reporting for life insurance products.  
Mr. Sandberg said that current formula-based approaches were too restrictive and that a principles-based approach would more accurately reflect the risks associated with life insurance and annuity products.  He anticipated that the AAA and NAIC would have a working package available for legislative consideration by 2009. 

Julie McPeak, executive director with the Kentucky Office of Insurance, said the NAIC and AAA supported transferring insurer reserve and risk-reporting requirements to a centralized NAIC process, and so were developing an updated Standard Valuation Law (SVL) and consequent Valuation Manual (VM.)  She said, among other things, that a new SVL would establish minimum principles-based requirements to calculate and value reserves for life insurance and annuity policies.  
Director McPeak said that an NAIC Life and Health Actuarial Task Force (LHATF) was charged with developing a timeline for implementing the new principles-based system.  She said LHATF was in the process of examining how to compile, format, and report data and was also working to develop a new set of mortality tables.
Sen. Seward noted that problems might arise if new reserve requirements were applied in addition to existing regulations, and he asked if the proposed reforms would be a complete replacement of the existing requirements.

Director McPeak responded that the process would be gradual, with new requirements ultimately replacing the existing infrastructure.  She said the phase-in process should help to alleviate difficulties that may arise when attempting to implement a program of such magnitude, and she estimated a possible target date of 2015 for complete system replacement.
Norman Hill of NormaLyn Ltd. expressed concern regarding current principles-based reserving efforts, including progress on the SVL and VM.  Mr. Hill advocated for an alternative approach that, he said, would be a targeted system rather than a complete overhaul of the SVL.  He said the alternative plan would employ guidelines and regulation already in place, allow for simple resolutions of federal income tax issues, and provide a mechanism by which all major expenses would be borne by the life insurers that benefit from the new system.
REPORT OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LIFE SETTLEMENTS

Rep. Keiser, chairman of an NCOIL Subcommittee on Life Settlements, reported that the Subcommittee had conducted numerous meetings in which it considered amendments to an NCOIL Life Settlements Model Act, in order to address stranger-originated life insurance (STOLI) concerns.  He said that the Subcommittee had spent more than 35 hours working on the issue.
Rep. Keiser noted that the Subcommittee’s proposed amendments to the Life Settlements Model Act had not been submitted in accordance with a 30-day deadline for the Annual Meeting and would require a two-thirds vote of the Committee to be considered.  The Committee unanimously waived the 30-day rule. 
Rep. Keiser said that the model act would include a first-of-its kind definition of STOLI and require certain disclosures to owners and insurers.  He said it would also require provider reporting of settled policies as part of an annual statement and disclosure of broker compensation information.  He said the model act would isolate and prohibit illegal STOLI transactions through clear definitions, disclosures, and strong penalties.   

Upon a motion made and seconded, members voted unanimously to adopt the amended model act and refer it to the Executive Committee for its consideration.

2008 COMMITTEE CHARGES
Mr. Humphreys said the proposed Committee charges for 2008 were as follows:

· continue to monitor and input on efforts to create a principles-based approach for life insurance reserves, and develop a position if appropriate

· explore reform initiatives including, among others, suitability requirements and group modernization efforts, and develop positions if appropriate

· continue to monitor regulatory and jurisdictional issues related to annuities 

Following Committee discussion, legislators voted unanimously to adopt the proposed 2008 charges.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:15 p.m. 
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